
Draft minutes of the Full Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 3rd November at 

7.00pm, held virtually using Microsoft Teams. 

Present: Cllrs Gemmell, Harrison, Hartas, Lavis and Mangan(Chair) 

In attendance: Mrs Amanda Johnson (Parish Clerk) and 9 members of the public. 

The clerk advised that the meeting was being recorded. 

1. To receive any apologies for absence: Cllr Delves – illness. 

2.  Declarations of interest and dispensations. - To receive declarations of interest in respect of matters 
contained in this agenda in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 and to agree any dispensation requests 
 
Cllr Hartas declared an interest in Item 6 – planning application Ref 20/0074 The Nook 
 

The clerk confirmed that Cllr Gemmell had submitted a written request for dispensation regarding the 
development of Folly Hill Paddock. This included to stay in the room (using a virtual platform this would 
require turning off the microphone) during discussions regarding Folly Hill Paddock and to be included in 
discussions  and voting on matters relating to affordable housing, the CLT and sites proposed for 
development excluding the Folly Hill Paddock. This was granted for a period of one year from the date of 
the meeting. 
  

3. Chairmans Business 
Cllr Mangan thanked Cllr Hartas for her time as Chair and for her considerable achievements. 
Referring to emails sent recently to the clerk Cllr Mangan requested that all Councillors’ familiarise themselves 
with the Nolan principles and HPC Standing Orders to ensure all communications are carried out in accordance 
with them. 
Cllr Mangan emphasised that as stated in the Standing Orders amendments to the draft minutes will only be 
carried out at full HPC meetings.  
 

4. To consider and approve the minutes of the Hale Parish Council meeting held on 6
th

 October and matters 
arising from the minutes not elsewhere on the agenda.       
The minutes will be amended to include “Cllr Gemmell handed control of the meeting to Cllr Mangan” after Item 6 
Part 2. It was proposed by Cllr Gemmell, seconded by Cllr Hartas and RESOLVED that the minutes be approved 

and signed 
Matters arising:  
Tree issues – Moot Lane issues - A roadside tree survey has been undertaken by the landowner and 38 trees 

are due to be felled over a 12 month period. The fallen tree blocking the BOAT at Queen St has not been 
resolved. Cllr Gemmell has attempted to contact the landowners but without success. He will continue trying to 
liaise with the landowners and contact Hampshire Countryside if necessary. 
Telephone box – The 90 day consultation with NFDC instigated by BT has ended and they have issued a copy 

of the handover contract which will be discussed at a future meeting. The clerk will begin consultation with 
parishioners.  
Parish Plan – The Parish Plan has been published on the website and copies printed. The Clerk will advertise on 

the website that copies are available. All feedback is welcomed. 
Pop-up campsites (Possible site at Tethering Drove) – the National Trust have had discussions with the 

landowner, agreement would be required from the NT to access the area over their land. The NFNPA have 
stated that a pop up camp site in this location should not breach permitted development. 
Verges – Cllr Harrison has applied for funding from the NPA for dragons teeth installation however currently no 

further action will be taken. Any works would require permission from Natural England. 
 

5. Members of the public are invited to address the council on agenda matters or raise any matters not 

otherwise on the agenda. 

Cllr Mangan opened the meeting to members of the public. 

A Parishioner asked if in light of the Parish Council adopting the recent survey results, the Parish Council will 

oppose any application to build on Folly Hill Paddock following the large majority vote of the parishioners that 

Folly Hill site is not supported or do they intend to ignore this? 



HPC response - The CLT have confirmed that they will take into account the results of the survey. HPC considers 

the issue raised along with other feedback received.  

A parishioner questioned - I understand that the primary duties of Hale Parish Councillors are to represent their 

parishioner’s views and interests, so my questions to you are:  What will you do to prevent HVCLT from 

misleading parishioners again?  What representations will you make to HVCLT to ensure that parishioner’s 

majority views are fully recognised to stop the Folly Hill site development and prevent further reckless damage to 

our village community?  What measures are HPC taking to restore our broken village community? 

HPC response - After the CLT exhibition HPC will arrange a meeting with the CLT. HPC not only represent views 

but the balance of views and comments and, in respect of the housing survey, this has been communicated to 

the NPA.  

A parishioner asked what could be done regarding the feeding of ponies and horses in Hatchet Close. 

HPC response- Cllr Hartas will liaise with the parishioner and the owner of the ponies regarding this issue. 

Cllr Mangan closed the meeting to members of the public. 

6. PLANNING APPLICATIONS - To agree recommendations for the planning applications as listed below: 

 
Ref 20/00704     THE NOOK, HALE, SP6 2NH 
 PROPOSALS    Outbuilding (demolition of existing) 
 
Cllrs agreed Option 3 for the following reasons:- 
The proposed double garage including the small workshop at the rear has a lower roof line than the bungalow 
and is subservient to it and the footprint appears no greater than the buildings to be removed. It will be accessed 
by an existing gateway to the side of the property. The design and building materials are chosen to match the 
bungalow and intended use is incidental to the main dwelling. 
The proposed development is in keeping with the local plan policies relating to outbuildings (DP37). It replaces an 
existing garage which will be demolished and the overall appearance of the property would be enhanced and in 
keeping with the location (SP7 and DP2). Broadleaf trees immediately adjacent to the existing garage would be 
protected. The proposal is supported by the immediate neighbour.  
 
Hedgerows, Lodge Drove – update on planning applications and related matters. 
 
It was noted that the first of two planning applications was refused and the appeal dismissed; the second has yet 
to be determined. The encroachment onto Lodge Drove remains unresolved. 
Cllr Mangan proposed to write to Edward Heron for advice/support in order to further support the parishioner. 
This was RESOLVED with 4 votes in favour of the proposal. 
 
 

7. PUBLICATION OF MINUTES – Proposal that the minutes should not be published until approved by the 
council or until all objections have been resolved. 
Cllr Harrison proposed that the minutes should not be published until approved, Cllr Lavis seconded, there were 
2 votes in favour and 3 votes against therefore the proposal was not supported however publication of the 

minutes will be kept under review.  
 
 

8. POLICIES -   Proposal to adopt the following policy :- 

¶ Terms of Reference for Standards and Personnel Sub-Committee 

Cllr Mangan suggested that two committees should form, possibly with the same membership, a Personnel 

Committee and a Standards Committee. This would distinguish between the clerk as an employee and the clerk’s 

role as adviser. Other amendments were discussed which will be incorporated, the second draft will be presented 

to the committee for further discussion. 

9. TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT – 
9a - To receive Cllr Mangans report on proposed traffic management measures and agree any actions.  
It was proposed to carry out 2 traffic surveys at a cost of £200 each in different locations :- 
Forest road – close to the location of the previous survey (2009) 
Hale Road – preferably in the Hatchet Green area but it is dependent on accessible street furniture.  
Cllr Mangan proposed, Cllr Hartas seconded and it was RESOLVED to agree the surveys. 



9b – To receive Cllr Harrisons proposal on installation of a pedestrian crossing at Woodfalls Cross and agree 
any actions. 
Cllr Harrison withdrew the proposal. Cllr Harrison has emailed highways with initial investigations into the cost of 
installing a pedestrian crossing at Woodfalls Cross, he will continue to have discussions on a personal basis. 

 
10. PROJECT FUNDING – To discuss and agree projects funded from the grant received from NFDC. 

It was proposed to approve funding using funds from grants for cemetery fencing (£830.00), Woodfalls Cross 
Junction road improvements (approx £1375.00) and traffic management measures (initial costs £400).  
Cllr Mangan proposed, Cllr Hartas seconded and it was RESOLVED to approve the funding. 

  
It was proposed to determine future priority schemes e.g. the telephone box, for use of non recurrent funds.  
Cllr Mangan proposed, Cllr Hartas seconded and it was RESOLVED to approve the funding. 
 

11. AFFORDABLE HOUSING ς update from discussion with CLT.  
The planned exhibition has been deferred until Dec 5

th
 due to the new Covid restrictions. HPC will continue 

dialogue with the CLT after this has taken place. 
 
 

1 12. BUDGET AND PRECEPT 2021/22 ς To discuss 1
st

 draft of proposed budget. 
An initial budget has been circulated for discussion and comment.  

 
13. ACCOUNTS - To review the accounts for the month of October 2020 and record the bank balances. 
Members RESOLVED to approve the accounts. 

 
14. MONTHLY PAYMENTS -  To approve the following payments: 
 

22.09.20 20            Cutting Edge – Cemetery cut (October)    £85.00 
24.09.2020             A.Johnson – Salary      £452.44 
25.09.2020 Priority Printing  - Parish Plan copies     £110.52 (VAT 18.42) 
 
Members RESOLVED to approve the payments. 

 
15. CORRESPONDENCE - To consider correspondence received before 30/10/2020 and any urgent 
correspondence received after the agenda was finalised not dealt with elsewhere in the agenda. 
27/10/2020 Parishioner email regarding Mays Firs 
  Cllrs believe that Mays Firs is jointly owned by its inhabitants. Cllr Gemmell will reply. 
27/10/2020 Parishioner email regarding housing survey 
  Discussed in the public section. 
22/10/2020  Parishioner email regarding housing survey. 
  Discussed in the public section. 
21/10/2020 NFNPA – News release – animal deaths. Published on website. 
20/10/2020 HVCLT – Info regarding public exhibition. Published on website. 
12/10/2020   New Forest Disability Service – letter explaining they will not be asking for funding this year.  

(Circulated) 
 

16. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
Cllr Gemmell to attend a training course (postponed but due to rescheduled) at a cost of £60. 
Covid 19 and latest lockdown – Cllr Mangan will write a report to go on the website outlining the current situation 
at Salisbury District Hospital.   
Neighbourhood Watch - Cllr Lavis has set up a meeting (virtual) with the police, Sharon Barnett and Ian Winson. 
Cllr Lavis expressed concern at material published on the website and felt that procedures should be in place 
to govern what material is published. Policies on Communication and Public Consultation are to be written by 
the Personnel and Standards Committee which should address these concerns. 
 

17. DATE AND VENUE OF NEXT MEETING – December 1
st

  2020, to be held remotely using Microsoft 
Teams. 
 
18. RESOLUTION -  ά¢ƻ ŜȄŎƭǳŘŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tǳōƭƛŎ ōȅ ǾƛǊǘǳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƴŦƛŘŜƴǘƛŀƭ ƴŀǘǳǊŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳŀǘǘŜǊǎ ǘƻ ōŜ 
ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎŜŘέΦ  Members of the public left the meeting. 

 
The meeting closed at 9.20pm. 

 


